
                                          TS Collingwood 
 

UNIT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  

HELD AT T.S. COLLINGWOOD, WAPPING STREET 
SOUTH SHIELDS AT 7.30pm ON 24th OCTOBER 2022 

 
Minutes 

 
 

 
 
APOLOGIES 
None 
 
 
OPENING ADDRESS BY CHAIRMAN 
The Chairman welcomed everyone and was pleased to see a full turn-out of the UMT 
and that everyone had fully recovered from the Trafalgar Mess Dinner the previous 
Saturday.  
 
 
MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS AGM  FOR ADOPTION 
The minutes were duly adopted as a true refelction of the last AGM 
. 
 
MATTERS ARISING FROM LAST MINUTES 
None 
 
 
CHAIRMANS REPORT 
TS COLLINGWOOD CHAIRMANS ANNUAL REPORT 2021/22 
 
As in previous years, although the AGM financial report attests for the year ending 
April 2021, I would like this report to cover the period from the last AGM to this date. 
We have found that when speaking to interested parties, whether parents of cadets, 
local associations or sources of funding, an up-to-date overview of the activities of TS 
Collingwood is most helpful. To this end our public domain AGM report is the most 
appropriate. 
Post Covid restrictions and at the request of HO the UMT were requested to formulate 
a Unit Regeneration Plan. In December 2021 a meeting was held at TS Collingwood 
with all staff, P&SA members and other interested parties to discuss the plan and all 
were invited to bring to the meeting three ideas for unit improvement whether cadet 
recruitment, retention, increased opportunities or anything else that would better the 
cadet experience. All items proposed were discussed at the next UMT meeting in 
January and a list of priorities drawn up and fully costed. 
The Regeneration Plan became an objective of the normal/annual 2021/22 unit goals. 
These were 



1.  Retain our Burgee 
2. Retain/improve our cadet membership in line with the aspiration of HO 
3. Complete the HMS Satellite Figurehead project 
4.  Start a new Junior section age 9 
5.  Action Regeneration Plan. 
 
There is no doubt that the world has changed somewhat since the beginning of the 
year but the end of 2021 showed great promise. In November the unit hosted a very 
well attended VIP evening  including the Mayor and Mayoress and other dignitaries 
to showcase the restored HMS Satellite Figurehead. Two very interesting 
presentations were given, first by Vice Chairman Keith Trotter on the history of the 
shore based Drill Ship RNVR HMS Satellite and associated RN Ships and the second 
by Andy Peters from the Maritima, restorer of the Figurehead. 
Another notable non-cadet event was held in July when the unit premises hosted the 
North East Maritime Professionals in conjunction with IMarEST, RINA and the 
Nautical Institute summer social evening. This was sponsored by UK Docks and 
showcased the building and facilities as well as it’s history. 
 
In December we received a pleasant notification of a Burgee, and I am delighted to 
say that through the efforts of the cadets, dedication and hard work of the staff and 
support from the UMT this was once again achieved. 
 
With regard to cadet numbers and the start of a new Junior section I will leave to the 
CO’s report. 
 
2022 for TS Collingwood has been one of extremes. There was the post Covid 
euphoria of getting back to normal and some exceptional success by our cadets as our 
CO will explain. But then there was the fall out from the shocking war in Ukraine 
which  started with some pretty eye watering fuel bills coming in. While mentioning 
Ukraine we managed to put together a consignment of over 30 new army uniforms 
(surplus DPM camouflage) and sent to Ukraine via a local Ukraine support 
organisation.  
 In June, we received the awful news of the tragic death of  CPO Stephen Dupear and 
Training Officer Sophie Dawsons three year old son James. James was a member of 
TS Collingwood’s family all his short life, and this devastating event greatly affected 
us all. It literally took the wind out of our sails. 
Other sad news at the time was the death of our good friend and benefactor John 
Lightfoot’s wife Lilian. Back in January however myself and my wife Jane had the 
pleasure of sitting with John and Lilian to discuss the Regeneration Plan and through 
their great generosity, funding was put in place. The plan included a detailed list of 
twenty actions mentioned previously in UMT and staff meeting minutes, so only the 
main items are listed below. 
 

 Refurbishment of the Junior Classroom. This has included new storage units 
and the replacement of chairs with bean bags. 

 Refurbishment of the uniform store. This included removal of redundant 
lifting beams (previous gun emplacement ammunition loading equipment) 
Installation of ceiling and wall insulation, cladding, floor levelling and carpet 
tiles, LED lighting, extension of central heating, stable door and new shelving. 



 Refurbishment of Armory. Space cleared of redundant fittings, exterior wall 
insulated, walls and floor painted, new light fittings and thermostatically 
controlled heater fitted. 

 Refurbishment of Marine Classroom. Room cleared and walls 
redecorated/painted with mountain scene and covered in camouflage netting in 
the style of a forward operation field command post. New LED lights fitted. 

 Conversion of the disabled heads to a combined Disabled/Staff heads and wet 
room. 

 Parade deck ceiling painted, and new LED lights fitted. 
 Replacement of existing vintage tractor (for boat launching) with a new 4WD 

tractor type Solis 50. This has been a great success with it’s reliability and 
ease of use enabling a much greater use of boats and time on the water. 

 Rewiring of the changing rooms and part boat deck. The previously fitted 
sensor switches were not a success, leaving personnel in the dark at the most 
inopportune times. Sensors have been removed and standard switches fitted. 

 Change of use of ground level dormitory into a classroom. Refurbishment of 
same. 

 Purchase of 4 new handheld waterproof VHF’s 
 Installation of a weather station on the safety lookout for meteorological 

training purposes. 
 During the Regeneration Plan meeting it was discussed if more Junior Cadet 

interest could be made with regard to sailing. It has been noticed that although 
an excellent dinghy the RS Quests are not suitable for our youngest cadets and 
the demise of the ASC and Bosun is much lamented. 
Effort have been made to source a suitable and dedicated sailing boat for the 
Junior Cadets.  
 

In addition to the Regeneration Plan items, some ongoing premises and boat 
maintenance were carried out including fitting out of the new 5.5m Humber RIB. This 
addition to our powerboat fleet has been a great success throughout the boating 
season. Although already in use, some completion work still has to be performed and 
a formal blessing ceremony will take place in 2023.  
 Following the very high heating bills received in the first quarter of 2022 the UMT 
recommended, as an addition to the Regeneration Plan, that an energy audit should be 
carried out on the building. This was provided by the Land Lord (ST Council) free of 
charge and the report discussed by the UMT. The outcome was the suggested 
replacement of the parade deck single pane roof lights with modern double glazed 
units, when funds become available. 
 
 
Other Fund Raising Activities 
Please refer to the P&SA report 
 
Projects apart, one of the greatest effort is towards the general account and keeping 
the lights on. With this in mind our very great thanks go to those that understand what 
we do here at TS Collingwood and whom offer continual financial support. They are- 
 
The Sir James Knott Trust 
John Lightfoot MBE 



Harry Wilson 
John Parkinson 
Commonwealth War Graves Commission 
The Marine Society and Sea Cadets 
The Mayor of South Tyneside 
And as ever ‘The folk of Shields’ 
 
 
In conclusion 2021/22 has been another very different year both challenging and 
uplifting in equal measure, but spirits remain high and we look forward to 2023 
  
John Eltringham MBE 
 
 
 
 
PSA REPORT 
Since the last AGM in March, the P&SA have held 3 committee meeting and made it 
our mission to do as much fundraising as possible to subsidise cadet activities. 
We continue to help keep the building clean and ensure the galley and toilet areas are 
kept tidy and stocked up with hand towels, soap, toilet rolls etc .We empty the rubbish 
bins and recycle as much as possible. 
The uniform store is kept neat and tidy and well organised by one of our committee 
members, she is kept very busy issuing uniforms and badges to our many cadets and 
staff members, especially as the cadets keep having growth spurts!  
The P&SA members run the nutty on parade nights, purchasing stock, selling drinks 
and sweets to the cadets and staff and all the takings are banked by our treasurer. 
We held our AGM on 23/03/22 and the old committee members stood down and a 
new committee was voted in. We discussed the purpose of the P&SA and fundraising 
ideas, to raise money for the cadets’ overseas visit and other cadet activities. 
 
Since the last AGM the P&SA have participated in the following activities- 
We organised a Halloween party for the cadets and paid for decorations, catering and 
prizes. 
Organised and took part in a bucket collection on 17/11/21 in Morrison’s at Seaburn 
Unit presentation night, we provided trophies and paid for engraving, provided raffle 
prizes and beverages and washed up afterwards. 
Cadets Christmas party, we organised games, paid for pizzas, soft drinks, selection 
boxes and prizes and tidied up afterwards. 
John Lightfoot VIP evening 29/04/22, we helped to clean and tidy the building 
beforehand, provided decorations and a cake and help serve refreshments and washed 
up afterwards. 
We organised an Easter raffle and raised £258 
We had a tombola stall in the West Park on 4/06/22 for the Queens Platinum Jubilee 
and raised £215. 
We organised a raffle for the Queens Platinum Jubilee and had many prizes donated, 
it was drawn on 10/06/22 we raised £241.20. 
We participated in the Cleadon and District Rotary club raffle for uniformed 
organisations and sold raffle tickets to the value of £671.50 which we were able to 
keep. 



Armed Forces day, we had a recruiting stall in the Bents Park and ran a tombola and 
raffle, which raised £305.20.Recruiting stall and bucket collection in Asda South 
Shields, we raised £382.38. 
Heritage open day at South Shields Sea Cadets, we were given £40 in donations. 
St. Stephens Church coffee morning 8/10/22, we had a tombola; raffle and cake stall 
and raised £505. 
Mess dinner raffle 22/10/22, we had all the prizes donated and made £242. 
We have also raised money by selling donated goods online, doing table top sales, car 
boot sales, as well as receiving donations. 
We have raised £3077.28, this past year. 
The current balance in our bank account stands at £3508.79 (£3000 ringfenced for 
Malta/Gibralta 
We have organised a Halloween party for the cadets on 28/10/22, and a Christmas fun 
night on 19/12/22, which we will be funding. 
 
We would like to thank the Chairman, UMT, staff, cadets, and parents/carers for their 
continued support. 
Linden Simpson 
Chair P&SA 
 
 
 
OFFICER IN CHARGE’S REPORT 
 
2022 Started brightly with the award of our thirteenth consecutive efficiency Burgee 
from Sea Cadets HQs. The first time this has happened in our 85-year history. 
12 cadets spent a week in May sailing offshore on TS John Jerwood. They had a 
wonderful time departing from Ramsgate, visiting various ports, and finishing in 
Lowestoft. They all had a wonderful time, and all gained Offshore qualifications. 
In June we received the tragic and shocking news that two of our staff members three-
year-old son had passed away suddenly. He was larger than life, and a familiar and 
very popular figure on parade nights. The unit had a large representation at his 
funeral. He will be greatly missed by all who knew him.  
The Junior Girls (12 – 14 y.o) and the Junior Sea Cadets (9 – 11 y.o) Rowing crews 
were magnificent at the District competition, winning their respective age groups, and 
headed to the Area competition in Scotland. The Junior Sea Cadets put in an amazing 
performance and finished a very creditable fourth. The Junior girls triumphed, 
winning their competition and qualified to represent Northern Area Sea Cadets at the 
National Competition held at the Excel Centre in the docklands in London. The girls 
finished in fourth place out of the entire Sea Cadet Corps, over 400 Units. A fantastic 
effort as none of the cadets had been in a rowing boat before the competitions began.  
We also had two cadets competing in the District Sailing Regatta where they received 
a bye through to the Area competition as they were the only entrants from the two 
districts. The Area competition was rearranged at last minute due to bad weather. The 
rearranged date was also cancelled due to the death of HM the Queen. They were 
given a bye through to the National competition in Southport where the performed 
creditably.  
Cadet numbers stand at 84, and adult instructor numbers are on the increase. 
Promotions and qualifications are very healthy. 



The new Sea Cadet Unit at Monkwearmouth School, in Sunderland, is still in the 
organisational stages. We are awaiting for their paperwork being submitted to 
MSSCHQ. The Chair, Detachment Commander, and myself, have been attending. We 
have met the school staff who wish to become Cadet Force Adult Volunteers to take 
the Unit forward. We also met the students who wish to become cadets. 
Approximately 75 of them. Hopefully progress to report soon. 
On June 2nd,  cadets and adults transported a torch downriver to South Shields harbour 
to assist South Tyneside Council in a beacon lighting ceremony on the Lawe Top for 
the Queens Platinum Jubilee Celebration. We had a great turnout of cadets and adults, 
and we got absolutely soaked on the Beacon was lit. 
We took part in the Armed Forces Day parade in June. We had another amazing 
turnout by cadets and adults. We held a recruiting stand in Bents Park with our new 
recruiting banners and flags on display for the first time. They were a great success, 
attracting a lot of enquiries and new cadets. The P&SA also held a fundraising raffle 
and tombola at the same time and were extremely successful in raising much needed 
funds towards training needs. 
We withdrew from South Tyneside Summer Festival parade. The timing was not right 
with the sad news just received. Cadets and staff were too upset to participate. 
On September 2nd, cadets and adults staffed a very successful recruiting stand at 
ASDA in South Shields. We received a lot of interest and enquiries and raised a 
substantial amount of cash with our bucket collection. Along with a trolley token and 
an assortment of foreign coins. 
Next day, 3rd September, cadets and adults attended the Merchant Navy Day service 
at the Missions to Seafarers in South Shields. We also received a nice donation off 
them.  
On September 17th, the Unit hosted a weekend for Northern Area Paddle Sports, surf 
kayaking. Cadets and adults from Northern Ireland, Scotland, and Northeast England 
were accommodated at the Unit. They had a great weekend kayaking; the surf was 
ideal. They were all extremely impressed with our facilities and wish to utilise us 
again in the near future. 
On the same day, cadets and adult volunteers visited St Stephens Church in South 
Shields to assist in tidying the War Memorial in preparation for the November 
Remembrance Services. The cadets made a great impression, and the church regulars 
took them to their hearts, spoiling them with soft drinks and biscuits afterwards.  
On October 8th, cadets, and Adult Instructors were back at St Stephens Church 
supporting a Fundraising Coffee morning being by the Unit P&SA. A very successful 
morning, with plenty of fundraising. 
Cadets also competed in the District Swimming Competition on the same afternoon. 
15 cadets competed, and the came away with nine gold medals and one bronze medal. 
An amazing effort. They medal winners will now go to represent the District at the 
Area competition in Scotland in November, 
The 2023 summer camp to Malta will now be changed for Gibraltar now. The CO of 
Malta Sea Cadets is leaving and returning to live in the UK. He was our point of 
contact and organiser in Malta. In Gibraltar, the cadets and adults will be staying in 
MOD accommodation, plus have the benefit of using the facilities for catering and 
activities. Being an Armed Forces base, it will be cheaper to stay, and the flights are 
cheaper too. 
On September 21st, the Unit held our Annual Trafalgar Night dinner, which was 
incorporated with our 85th Anniversary dinner. It was a great success, which a 
substantial amount raised for Unit funds through raffle organised by the P&SA. 



28th October sees five of our Adult Instructors travelling to MOD Caledonia, at 
Rosyth, Scotland, to commence the first stage of their Officer Development 
Programme. Hopefully going through the process to be appointed as Commissioned 
Officers in the Sea Cadet. We wish them the best of luck.  
Our RN Unit Review has been carried out by the District Officer and is now awaiting 
endorsement by the Area Officer (N), and Capt. Sea Cadets. We should hopefully 
hear some good news very soon. 
The cadets and staff remain very energy efficient and green at the Unit. 
I would like to thank the Chair, the UMT, and all the cadets and adults for their 
continued support in running TS Collingwood. Thank you.  
 
CPO Jim Simpson 
Commanding Officer.  
 
 
 
 
TREASURERS REPORT AND ADOPTION OF ACCOUNTS 
The Treasurer provided an overview of the unit accounts and fielded questions as 
appropriate. 
The accounts were adopted 
Auditors Fees including VAT £480 were accepted 
 
ELECTION/RE-ELECTION OF PRESIDENT 
It was with great pleasure that the Chairman announced that Harry Wilson was 
willing to stand once again as President of TS Collingwood Harry Wilson was duly 
re-elected 
 
 
ELECTION OF UNIT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
The UMC stood down and was re-elected en bloc 
John Eltringham             Chairman 
Keith Trotter                  Vice Chairman 
Jane Eltringham             Treasurer 
Jim Knott                        Member 
Gary Hindmarch             Member 
Lisa Oliver                      Member 
 
 
ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
None 
AGM Concluded 
















